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Minute of Meeting of the ANGUS COMMUNITY PLANNING PARTNERSHIP EXECUTIVE GROUP held in the Board Room, Angus House, Forfar, on Wednesday 15 August 2018 at 10.00 am.
Present:
ANGUS COUNCIL
ALAN MCKEOWN, Strategic Director – Place
MARK ARMSTRONG, Strategic Director – People
VIVIEN SMITH, Head of Strategic Policy, Transformation and Public Sector Reform

ALISON SMITH, Service Manager, Economic Development
NHS TAYSIDE
BILL NICOLL, Director of Strategic Change
ANGUS HEALTH AND SOCIAL CARE INTEGRATION JOINT BOARD
No representative present
VOLUNTARY ACTION ANGUS
GARY MALONE, Chief Executive Officer
SCOTTISH FIRE AND RESCUE
ROY DUNSIRE, Group Manager, Service Delivery – Angus Area
POLICE SCOTLAND
Chief Inspector DAVID McINTOSH, Area Commander
DUNDEE & ANGUS CHAMBER OF COMMERCE
Alison Henderson, Chief Executive Officer

TACTRAN

TOM FLANNAGAN, Director

SCOTTISH ENTERPRISE

No Representative present

SKILLS DEVELOPMENT SCOTLAND

GORDON McDOUGALL, Head of Operations, North East Region, Grampian, Tayside and Fife

DUNDEE & ANGUS COLLEGE

KEVIN MURPHY, Director of Curriculum and Attainment
Also Present:
ANDREW WILSON, Angus Council, Committee Officer, Democratic Services
ALAN McKEOWN, Convener, in the CHAIR. 
Prior to the commencement of business, Alan McKeown thanked all colleagues for their efforts in making the recent Open Golf Championship at Carnoustie such a conspicuous success.
Tom Flanagan, Director, TACTRAN, attending his first meeting, having succeeded the recently retired Eric Guthrie as Director, was welcomed to the Group.
1.
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE
Apologies for absence were intimated on behalf of KIRSTY HUNTER, Chief Executive, AngusAlive, GILLIAN SIMPSON, Scottish Enterprise Engagement Partner; and LAURA STEWART, Committee Assistant, Democratic Services.
2.
NOTE OF PREVIOUS MEETING - JOINT DEVELOPMENT SESSION, 16 MAY 2018
There was submitted and approved the note of the Joint Development Session of the Angus Community Planning Partnership Executive Group held on 16 May 2018.

3.
MATTERS ARISING THEREFROM
The Joint Development Session had been well attended with 23 representatives of the various constituent organisations, and had given consideration to locality work, community participation and governance.  It had raised many questions and fewer answers.  A work plan was circulated, to set the agenda for the next 12-18 months, and a focus session had been agreed on the three key priorities : 
· Reducing child poverty

· Improving health and wellbeing

· Improving accessibility and connectivity.

The Group agreed that a date be fixed for a separate workshop session on the three priorities.  The aim would be to identify the key areas within the three priorities and make proposals to the Board accordingly.  A performance-led approach would be useful in identifying these priorities, and partner resources were also relevant where there was the need for shared work across different work areas. The point was made that individual Partners also have their own priorities which potentially would match co-produced priorities for the Partnership.
On the issue of the respective responsibilities of Executive Group and Board, the Executive Group was a relatively new entity having developed over the last year.  It was originally intended as the body to do preparatory work in identifying practical working which could take place across Angus, and to lead on strategy; the Board would lead on governance.

It was seen by members as essential to the success of community planning generally that the Partnership must add value to whatever it did, and Partners working effectively together was key.  Ambition had been clear from various meetings over the past year and these additional sessions would help finalise priorities as a Partnership, and the improving of outcomes.

It was considered that the creation of an Angus Forum would be worthwhile.  Various such bodies existed across different sector groups, for example in engineering.  These could be brought together as one. Engineering was a sector where applications to local colleges and universities were decreasing in number.  It remains a significant area employer in Angus, providing the best wages across the county, but has an ageing workforce needing  upskilled, while recruitment  requirements amongst employers were relatively low.

Ideally, the Partnership could identify one significant issue around which all partners could focus their efforts.  Mental health was a prime example of this involving primarily the Council and NHS Tayside, the Police and Fire Services primarily, but also having affecting all Partners.  Focusing on mental health gave the Partnership a priority in which it could make a significant impact; however, care would be required in how its approach was structured, particularly when involving young people, requiring great sensitivity, positivity and inclusiveness. 
The question of additional scrutiny of the Board’s, and Executive Group’s, activities arose. It was suggested that the locality groups could provide the necessary challenge, possibly being represented at Executive Group meetings to give a “reality check” to the Executive and Board.

Any conclusions reached by the workshop should be put to the wider Partnership. The Chair noted that the ultimate aim should be to bring back actual delivery to the localities.

4.
MINUTES OF ASSOCIATED GROUPS
(i) Angus Community Planning Board

There was submitted and noted the draft minute of meeting of the ACPP Board of 20 June 2018.

(ii)
Welfare Reform Group
There was submitted and noted the minute of the Welfare Reform Group of 2 July 2018.

Arising therefrom, it was noted that, from the police perspective that universal credit issues could be impacting upon shop lifting statistics, with an increase in numbers of first and second time offenders becoming apparent.  It appeared that in some cases, shoplifting was preferable to seeking help from a foodbank.  The main items featuring in shoplifting were baby milk and food.

In agriculture, it was noted that only 6% of the workforce on Angus farms actually came from Angus.  Against a background of fewer overseas workers coming into the county against the background of the developing Brexit situation, there were anecdotal stories in the community about soft fruit not being picked and contributing to a wasted crop.  

The Group noted the difficulties in persuading members of the community who were not currently working to join the voluntary sector.  Some of the most vulnerable people in society were coming to police attention through shoplifting with fines automatically coming off benefit. If an individual was sanctioned, however, that did not come to the attention of a court.  Even where jobs were available, there were frequently problems of location, with public transport often inadequate to meet the needs of the workforce.
In the course of discussion, it was suggested that an awareness session be provided to the Board members.  This might include, for example, time with members of the Benefit’s Team.  In addition, performance monitoring should be illustrated with case studies and built into strategy.

It was noted that the Welfare Reform Group had been advised at its meeting that public bodies now had a legal duty to pay due regard to socio-economic inequalities when making strategic decisions.  There was a three year transition period to implement this new duty and local authority and NHS equalities officers had already had discussions on this matter.

5.
EXECUTIVE GROUP FORWARD PLANNING/GOVERNANCE

There was submitted the draft Forward Work Plan for the Executive Group for 2018/2019.  The members generally welcomed the Plan and that it should become a regular item on the Group agenda.

In terms of risk, it was recalled that every September a report had been brought to the Board on how the Partnership dealt with risk management.  It was considered that it was time to refine thinking on risk, and move away from process risks to outcome risks which in turn should link to the three priorities.  

The Executive Group agreed that the forward work plan be a regular item on the agenda.

6.
LOCAL OUTCOME IMPROVEMENT PLAN ANNUAL PERFORMANCE UPDATE
It was reported that the LOIP draft had now been finalised.  The Chair thanked members for their contributions.  The LOIP would reported back to the next meeting of the Board and also to Angus Council.

7.
LOCAL GOVERNANCE REVIEW
There was submitted letter dated 22 June 2018 from Scottish Government to public sector leaders regarding the intention of Scottish Government to “decentralise power to a more local level in Scotland and to launch a comprehensive review of local governance ahead of a local democracy Bill later in this Parliament”, and introducing the ‘engagement phase’ of this process.  The review of local governance was being undertaken in two strands.  The first of these was involving communities and listening to views on decision making in individual towns, villages and neighbourhoods around the country.  Secondly, public sector leaders were to be involved in a dialogue about how changes in how Scotland was governed could improve the lives of people generally, and invited to submit proposals to feed into the review.

The Executive Group agreed that this be referred to the Board but agreed that the offer contained in the letter to discuss proposals in the coming months be taken up and that this could be combined with one of the proposed workshops in late September.

8.
COMMUNITY JUSTICE ANNUAL REPORT
There was submitted Angus Community Justice Partnership Annual Report 2017/2018.  Members welcomed this as a generally positive report, noting that the role of the Executive Group would be one of facilitator, champion, and enabler.

The Group noted the Report, and that it would be forwarded to the Locality Groups for their consideration.
9.
DATE OF NEXT MEETING

Alan McKeown noted that this was his final meeting as Chair, and wished his successor, Roy Dunsire, well for his term in the Chair in the coming 12 months. Nominations for the post of Vice Chair of the Group, would be forwarded to all members in due course.
The next meeting of the Group was scheduled for Wednesday 14 November 2018 at 10.00 am in The Boardroom at Angus House, Orchardbank, Forfar.
